PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, May 26, 2009

Town Hall Mayflower Room

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, May 26, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. at Town Hall in the Mayflower Room. 

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman 

David F. Malaguti

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.

John T. Mahoney, Jr.

William P. Hallisey, Jr.

Melissa Arrighi, Acting Town Manager

Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:08 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.
Town Manager’s Report

Prescribed Burning – Acting Town Manager Melissa Arrighi provided a report on the Plymouth Fire Department’s joint effort with the State’s Department of Conservation & Recreation to re-institute a prescribed burning program that will reduce the fire threat in the Myles Standish State Forest.   The controlled burning program not only reduces the threat of wild fires by diminishing the fuel (the forest itself) available to burn, she said, but it provides firefighters with invaluable, hands-on experience in fighting wildfires. 

Microenterprise Business Assistance Program – Ms. Arrighi discussed the success if the Town’s new Microenterprise Business Assistance Program, offered by the Office of Community Development.   Two separate classes consisting of 60 attendees each will complete a 7-week “Successful Small Business Management Course” conducted by Score (Service Corps of Retired Executives) on June 1, 2009, she reported, and of the 120 attendees, 116 are Plymouth residents.   Ms. Arrighi explained that completion of the course enables attendees to participate in the Town of Plymouth’s Microenterprise Business Loan Assistance Program, which provides low-interest loans to start-up businesses and existing businesses that are located in Plymouth. 

In addition to the Microenterprise program, Ms. Arrighi mentioned, the Office of Community Development has established a Commercial Façade Improvement Loan Program which offers attractive low-interest loans to assist owners of commercial property in the Town’s Village Centers with the improvement and rehabilitation of their store fronts. 

Express Permitting – Ms. Arrighi was pleased to report that the Inspectional Services Department has implemented a new “Express Permit” for roofing, siding, windows and doors.  These types of residential and commercial improvements can now be issued right at the counter, she said, to prevent delays.   Ms. Arrighi noted that customers have expressed positive feedback about this service, and she thanked Inspectional Services Director Paul McAuliffe and Inspectional Services Assistant Joanne Ewers for their efforts in advancing both customer service and technology in that department.    

Wind Turbines – Ms. Arrighi announced that Solaya Renewable Energy has been named the successful bidder on the Town’s wind energy project.   Solaya will work on building a pair of two-megawatt turbines located near the Town’s wastewater treatment facility on Camelot Drive, she said, and the company will provide the Town with a $200,000-per-year land lease and 12.5 cent power fixed for the length of the 10 year contract. 

Energy Initiatives – Patrick O’Brien, Special Assistant to the Town Manager and the Town’s Energy Officer, provided the Board with a comprehensive update on the Town’s energy efficiency initiatives.   Mr. O’Brien reviewed several of the Energy Committee’s activities to date in its plan to have all municipal power derive from renewable sources by the year 2020.   Some of the activities highlighted by Mr. O’Brien include:

· A pair of two-megawatt turbines slated for the wastewater treatment facility

· The installation of a meteorological tower to determine feasibility of potential wind turbines at Plymouth South High School
· The purchase of fuel-efficient vehicles for use in a shared vehicle pool
· A study by an energy consultant to review all aspects of the Town’s energy policy including self supply, Plymouth power authority, and how to identify further potential sites for renewable energy
· The formation of an RFP for two renewable energy projects on the Town’s capped landfills in Manomet and Cedarville

· The benchmarking of the Town’s energy use with EnergyStar and monitoring of monthly electric, gas and oil bills to identify savings and rate use.

· The installation of an energy efficient HVAC system at the Plymouth Public Library and energy efficient pump equipment at the Town’s well stations
· The implementation of an employee “Green Team” dedicated to changing staff habits, increasing recycling, and educating Town employees on energy-saving efforts
· The mapping of wind data and the pursuit of energy efficient grants and regional collaboratives

Licenses

(continued on next page)

One Day Wine & Malt License

· Mayflower Brewing Company (Drew Brousseau, 12 Resnik Road) requested a One Day Wine & Malt License for a Summer Beer Festival to be held from 12:00 p.m. to 7:00 p.m. on July 18, 2009 at Nelson Park.  Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol.
The Town Manager requested that the Board hold its decision on this license request to gather further information.

· Our House Services (Philippe Ducrot, 40 Russell Street) requested four (4) One Day Wine & Malt licenses for wine tasting dinners to be held from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. on the dates listed below.  Liquor liability is in place.

May 30 and June 6, 13, and 20, 2009.  
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve four (4) One Day Wine & Malt licenses (as outlined above) for Our House Services / Philippe Ducrot.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Pole Petition

· NSTAR and Verizon Petition 1707077 – One petition covering the relocation of one pole on North Park Avenue.  This pole is being relocated to accommodate a reconstruction project for the Town of Plymouth (Depot Square).
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve a pole petition (#1707077, as outlined above) for NSTAR and Verizon.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the March 10, 2009 Selectmen’s meeting.   Voted 4-0-1, with an abstention from Selectman Hallisey, who was not a member of the Board at the time of this meeting.
Outdoor Mandatory Watering Restriction – The Board authorized an immediate Mandatory Outdoor Watering Restriction from May 26, 2009 until September 7, 2009 that will allow outdoor watering for a total of 90 minutes per day.  Note: Under this restriction, customers will be able to determine the time of day during which they conduct the watering, and customers are asked to restrict watering in order to avoid a more stringent mandatory watering restriction should the Town exceed its permitted flow at any one of its wells.

Bonds – The Board voted that the issue of $19,535,000 refunding bonds under G.L. c.44, §21A is hereby authorized in order to refund the principal of and interest on the Town’s Municipal Purpose Loan of 1998 Bonds dated December 15, 1998 maturing in the years 2009 through 2013 in the aggregate principal amount of $2,745,000 and the Town’s Municipal Purpose Loan of 2000 Bonds dated October 15, 2000 maturing in the years 2011 through 2020 in the aggregate principal amount of $17,020,00 and to pay the redemption premiums and costs of issuance related thereto.

The Board further voted that the sale of the $19,535,000 General Obligation Refunding Bonds of the Town dated June 3, 2009 (the “Bonds”), to Morgan Keegan & Co., Inc., as representatives of the Underwriters as defined in the Bond Purchase Agreement referred to below, at the price of $21,365,169.07 and accrued interest, if any, is hereby approved and confirmed.  The Bonds shall be payable on October 15 of the years and in the principal amounts and bear interest at the respective rates, as follows:
	Year
	Amount
	Interest
   Rate   
	Year
	Amount
	Interest
   Rate   



	2009
	$635,000
	3.00%
	2015
	$1,000,000
	5.00%

	2010
	615,000
	3.00
	2016
	1,675,000
	5.00

	2011
	2,570,000
	3.00
	2017
	1,665,000
	5.00

	2012
	2,535,000
	3.00
	2018
	1,660,000
	5.00

	2013
	2,245,000
	3.00
	2019
	1,655,000
	5.00

	2014
	1,885,000
	4.00
	2020
	530,000
	3.50

	2015
	865,000
	4.00
	
	
	


The Board further voted that in connection with the marketing and sale of the Bonds, the preparation and distribution of a Preliminary Official Statement dated May 19, 2009, and a final Official Statement dated May 20, 2009 (the “Official Statement”), each in such form as may be approved by the Town Treasurer, be and hereby are ratified, confirmed, approved and adopted.

The Board further voted to approve the execution and delivery of a Bond Purchase Agreement between the Town and Morgan Keegan & Co., Inc., as representatives of the Underwriters as defined therein, providing for the sale of the Bonds on a negotiated basis.

The Board further voted to authorize the execution and delivery of a Refunding Escrow Agreement to be dated June 3, 2009, between the Town and U.S. Bank National Association, as Refunding Escrow Agent. 

The Board further voted that the Town Treasurer and the Board of Selectmen be, and hereby are, authorized to execute and deliver a continuing disclosure undertaking in compliance with SEC Rule 15c2-12 in such form as may be approved by bond counsel to the Town, which undertaking shall be incorporated by reference in the Bonds for the benefit of the holders of the Bonds from time to time.

The Board further voted that each member of the Board of Selectmen, the Town Clerk and the Town Treasurer be and hereby are, authorized to take any and all such actions, and execute and deliver such certificates, receipts or other documents as may be determined by them, or any of them, to be necessary or convenient to carry into effect the provisions of the foregoing votes.

Acceptance of Contribution – The Board accepted, with gratitude, a contribution in the amount of $192.00 from the Joseph A. Comeau 1995 trust, to be deposited into the Animal Control Gift Account for use at the Animal Shelter.

400th Anniversary Committee – The Board added a seat to the 400th Anniversary Committee that is specifically reserved for a member of the Board of Selectmen, as designated by vote of the Board of Selectmen.  This brings the total number of seats on the 400th Anniversary Committee to twenty-one (21).

Designee to the 400th Anniversary Committee – The Board appointed Selectman John T. Mahoney, Jr. as its designee on the 400th Anniversary Committee.

Massachusetts 400th Anniversary Commission – The Board designated the Selectman member on the Town’s 400th Anniversary Committee as its representative on the Commonwealth’s 400th Anniversary Commission.

Committee Appointment – The Board re-appointed Kenneth A. Tavares to the 400th Anniversary Committee as a citizen-at-large.

Wild Animal Permit / Monteiro – The Board granted a Wild Animal Permit pursuant to Chapter 23, Article IV of the Town of Plymouth Bylaws to Jamie Monteiro of 18 Caravel Drive for his American Staffordshire Terrier (female – 7 years old).

Wild Animal Permit / Mullin – The Board granted a Wild Animal Permit pursuant to Chapter 23, Article IV of the Town of Plymouth Bylaws to Jennifer Mullin of 8 Windward Lane for her American Staffordshire Terrier (male – 2 years old). 

Conservation Restriction / Briggs Estate / Challenge Grant – The Board voted to sign the approved documents related to the Conservation Restriction and Confirmatory Takings for the Briggs Estate (as part of the Challenge Grant), as soon as the final documents are made available by Town Counsel.

Public Comment

Bill Wynne of Plymouth Rock Studios (“PRS”) provided an update to the Board on the status of the application submitted by PRS for Infrastructure Investment Incentive (“I-Cubed”) funding from the State.   Mr. Wynne explained that the State has been slow to produce the report that is crucial for the application process to move forward.    

Public Hearing: Annual Wine & Malt with Cordials Restaurant License – Change of Location / Manager 
(continued from May 12, 2009 – see next page)
Chairman Quintal re-opened a hearing that was continued from May 12, 2009 to consider the application for a Change of Location and Change of Manager for an Annual Wine & Malt with Cordials Restaurant License from Of the Vine, Inc. d/b/a The Vine, 18 Main Street Extension, Lower Level (previous location), to 47 Court Street (new location); change of manager from Alex Gill to Jeff Gill.  Notice of this hearing was given in accordance with Chapter 138 of the Massachusetts General Laws and those wishing to be heard on the matter were encouraged to attend.
Lisa Conroy, co-owner of The Vine, addressed the Board on behalf of the license application.  Ms. Conroy explained that, in conjunction with the request for a Change of Location and a Change of Manager, the owners of The Vine have also requested the transfer of four (4) parking spaces (for which they previously paid into the Parking Fund at their previous location) to their new location.
Seeing no questions from the Board, Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to public comment, either in favor of, or against, the license request.  No citizens came forward to speak, and Chairman Quintal closed the hearing and awaited a motion of the Board.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve the transfer of four (4) spaces from the Parking Fund, a Change of Location, and Change of Manager for an Annual Wine & Malt with Cordials Restaurant License for Of the Vine, Inc. d/b/a The Vine from 18 Main Street Extension, Lower Level, to 47 Court Street; change of manager from Alex Gill to Jeff Gill.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Licenses in Conjunction with a Public Hearing

· Of the Vine Inc., d/b/a The Vine, 47 Court Street is requesting the following licenses in conjunction with its request for a Change of Location:
· Common Victualler 
· Comprehensive Entertainment – Radio, live entertainment, floor/light/theatre shows 
· Sunday Entertainment – Radio, live entertainment, floor/light/theatre shows 
· Extension of Hours – 1:00 a.m. 
· Early Sunday Opening – 11:00 a.m. 
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve the licenses listed above for Of the Vine, Inc.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Town Manager Search

Richard Kobayashi and Gerri Connors from the UMASS-Boston Collins Center for Public Management addressed the Board to provide information on the process and timeline related to Plymouth’s search for a new town manager.   Mr. Kobayashi explained that he and Ms. Connors are currently interviewing staff and elected officials to familiarize themselves with the Town’s operations and the characteristics of the town manager position.  By mid-June, he noted, a search profile will be complete and ready for advertisement, with an application deadline scheduled for the end of July.
In response to a request from Selectman Mahoney, Mr. Kobayashi provided a brief overview of his consulting firm’s assistance in the Town of Winthrop’s search for a new town administrator, during which a candidate pool of approximately 30 applicants was whittled to five finalists.

Airport Master Plan Update

Walter Morrison, Chairman of the Airport Commission, and Tom Maher, Airport Manager, provided a brief presentation to the Board regarding the Plymouth Municipal Airport Master Plan, noting the planning schedule (approximately three to four months, beginning in June) and characteristics of the process.
Members of the Board posed questions to Mr. Morrison regarding outreach to Carver residents, the Commission’s decision to rescind its vote to expand the runways, the advertisement and/or disbursements of legal notices, and Paul Worcester’s background as a pilot and a member of the Commission.
Chairman Quintal opened the meeting to public comment.  
Charles Biden of Chester Way claimed that most of the members on the Airport Commission have a financial interest in the airport expansion.  Mr. Biden asked for assurance that the airport is safe.

Ken Fosdick, a member of the Airport Commission, noted that he is a Plymouth resident and owns property at the airport.

William Burke, vice-chair of the Airport Commission, noted that he has neither ownership nor financial interest in anything at the airport.  Mr. Burke also commented that several public meetings and hearings have been held during the process to review the Master Plan.

Fred Guerrero, West Plymouth resident and member of NOPE (Neighbors Opposed to Proposed Expansion) claimed that the Commission has provided either misinformation or insufficient information during the Master Plan review process, all while veiling their intentions to expand the airport’s runways in the name of safety.  Mr. Guerrero offered his belief that the Airport Commission is in need of fresh faces and ideas.

Ben Bailey, pilot and owner of property at the airport, noted that he has followed the Master Planning process closely from the outset, attending all of the Airport Commission’s meetings.  The members of NOPE who claim to have closely followed the process, he contended, have, in fact, attended few of the Commission’s meetings.    Mr. Bailey provided detailed information on the mechanics of aeronautics and the affects of weather, altitude, engine capability, and runway length on the landing and taking-off of airplanes, and he disputed much of the technical information shared at previous meetings by the members of NOPE.   The Airport Commission’s review of the Airport Master Plan has been a full and open process, Mr. Bailey said.

Mr. Maher spoke about the Airport Commission’s intentions to procure a third-party facilitator to oversee—and, thus, diffuse the tension surrounding—the Airport Master Plan process.

Selectman Mahoney nominated Selectman Hallisey to serve as the liaison to the Airport Commission and Master Plan process.  Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded the motion and the Board voted 5-0-0, approved.

Old Business Letters New Business

Old Business

Use of Excise Tax on Roadways – Selectman Machado discussed Article 18, the proposed Road Betterment Policy, and the reasons behind his vote against supporting the article.  The Excise Tax on automobiles, he said, is supposed to be used for public road maintenance.  Ms. Arrighi noted that she would ask Town Counsel to investigate a possible by-law for the use of Plymouth’s Excise Tax dollars on roads.

Vice Chairman Malaguti inquired if Selectman Machado had seen the e-mail communication from Town Counsel regarding the use of public funds on private roads, in which it was reiterated that there is no legal way to spend public tax dollars on private roads without enabling legislation from the State.
Stop and No Turn on Red Signs – Selectman Machado spoke about the stop signs at the Home Depot Plaza and the No Turn on Red signs at Exit 5 and on Court Street.

Letters

Hilltop Avenue – Selectman Mahoney spoke about the concerns expressed by neighbors regarding the build-up of trash on private property at 37 Hilltop Avenue.

Radioactive Monitoring – Selectman Machado discussed a letter pertaining to radioactive monitoring.  

Right to Farm Bylaw Proposal – Chairman Quintal made note of the correspondence from citizens on the Plymouth Agricultural Committee in which they note their intention to propose a Right-to-Farm bylaw for the Fall Town Meeting.

Plymouth Housing Authority – Chairman Quintal referenced a letter from Joan Pimental, Director of the Plymouth Housing Authority, to which, he noted, he would respond.  
New Business

Water Transport Services – Chairman Quintal inquired about the possibility of the Town providing fee-based water transport services (for the filling of pools and tanks).  Paul Wohler, the Town’s Water Utilities Superintendent, was on-hand to respond.  Mr. Wohler explained that the Town currently sells its water to private water transport haulers, but he noted that he would look into the feasibility of providing this as a direct service to residents.

Memorial Day Parade – Chairman Quintal thanked David Stone and the staff of the Veterans Services Office for their efforts in holding another successful Memorial Day Parade.
Adjournment of Meeting

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to adjourn its meeting at 8:58 p.m.
Recorded by Patrick O’Brien, Special Assistant to the Town Manager

Formatted by Tiffany Park, Assistant to the Board of Selectmen
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